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	Title of Meeting:
	Wales Land Management Forum (WLMF) Sub-Group on Agricultural Pollution

	Date of Meeting:
	14th January 2019
	
	
	Venue:
	Ceredigion CC Offices

Rhodfa Padarn

Llanbadarn Fawr

Aberystwyth

SY23 3JQ


	Present:

Apologies:

   
	Bob Vaughan (NRW & Chairperson) 

Dennis Matheson (Tenant Farmers Association)

Sara Jenkins (Menter a Busnes)

Stephen Bradley (DCWW)

Sarah Jones (DCWW)

Creighton Harvey (Carmarthenshire Fishermen’s Federation)

Bernard Griffiths (FUW)
Lorna Davis (NFU Cymru)
Dr. Stephen Marsh-Smith (Wales Environment Link)

Andrew Chambers (Welsh Government)

Spencer Conlon (Welsh Government)

James Dowling (Welsh Government)
Betsan John (Welsh Government)

Rob McCall (NRW)

Helen Haider (NRW)
Marc Williams (NRW)

Brian Pawson (NRW)
Matt Lowe (NRW)
Also in attendance:

Liz Franks (Hafren Dyfrydwy)- item 15 only

Helen Millband (NRW) – item 15 & 16 only

Nichola Taylor (NRW) – item 15 & 16 only

Rhianne Jones (CLA)

Jamie McCoy (AHDB)

James Ruggeri (HCC)

Kirsten Hughes (HCC)

Zoe Henderson (NRW)

Geraint Weber (NRW)

Sarah Hetherington (NRW)

Rachel Lewis-Davies (NFU Cymru)



	No:
	Item
	

	
	2. Welcome and Apologies

Bob Vaughan chaired the meeting on behalf of Zoe Henderson who sent her apologies. Sarah Jones from Dŵr Cymru Welsh Water was welcomed to the group as an observer.
3. WLMF Sub-Group goals for 2019
A short discussion took place around the goals of the WLMF sub-group for the coming year. Brian Pawson explained that a short note has already been drafted for NRW work planning purposes. This covers the broad areas that the WLMF sub-group will cover in 2019, including the publication of an Action Plan; identifying opportunities for innovation; contributing to the development of a robust regulatory regime; developing the voluntary initiative on nutrient management; providing advice and guidance for farmers; working with Welsh Government to improve the existing range of investment opportunities available to farmers and continued research into a number of topics such as root cause analysis, nutrient burdens to land and the Environmental Permitting Regulations.
Sub group members were concerned that items available under future iterations of the Sustainable Production Grant (SPG) scheme should be fit for purpose in terms of tackling the issues raised by the Welsh Government’s forthcoming new regulations on nutrient management.
AP1: Circulate existing note on WLMF work planning (Brian Pawson) 
AP2: Aim to publish initial draft of WLMF Action Plan by late February/early March (Brian Pawson/Marc Williams/ Helen Haider)   
AP3: Identify areas of work that would benefit from funding under the SPG scheme at a future meeting (Helen Haider/Marc Williams)
4. Update on Cabinet Secretary’s Announcement on Regulation 
A separate meeting of the WLMF Task & Finish Group on Regulation took place on 11th January in Builth Wells. This comprised a workshop, led by Welsh Government, on the proposed new regulations on nutrient management. Additional meetings of the Task & Finish Group may take place in future in order to: 
· advise on communications issues around the new regulations including transition periods 
· provide further advice in relation to the Welsh Government’s impending consultation on the wider regulatory floor which will be required to underpin the future land management schemes signalled in Brexit and Our Land.   
The WLMF sub-group discussed the need for a co-ordinated communications plan to deliver a consistent message to farmers in respect of the forthcoming new regulations on nutrient management. These will come into effect on 1st January 2020 albeit there will be transitional periods (details still to be agreed) for certain aspects. It was confirmed that there would be no further consultation on the existing content of the new regulations, although there is scope for additional elements to be added (for example, in relation to the use of civil sanctions).  

AP4: Draft and circulate narrative on the new regulations by 18th January; why they are needed and what farmers will be required to do (Andrew Chambers, WG)

AP5: Circulate note from the initial meeting of WLMF Task and Finish Group on Regulation to the remainder of the WLMF Sub-Group. Members to add any additional requests for clarification on the text of the new regulations. (Marc Williams/Brian Pawson, NRW/ All). 
AP6: Provide draft Terms of Reference to cover the future work of the WLMF Task and Finish Group on Regulation, in particular (i) advise on communications issues around the new regulations including transition periods (ii) provide further advice in relation to the Welsh Government’s impending consultation on the wider regulatory floor (Andrew Chambers).
AP7: Identify suitable dates for further meetings of the WLMF Task and Finish Group on Regulation (Marc Williams, NRW). 
5. Update on NRW Dairy Project
Matt Lowe explained that the eight new NRW agricultural officers have now undertaken 100 farm visits between them. The target is still to complete 350 visits by the end of March.  
The impending introduction of the new agricultural regulations (and the proposed requirement for 5 months storage) needs to be reflected in the advice provided in relation to slurry storage capacity. NRW’s farm reports are based on existing regulatory requirements including a minimum slurry storage capacity of 4 months (5 months within an NVZ).  
Further discussion took place within the sub-group in relation to ensuring that farmers are made aware of the future regulatory requirements. Matt Lowe explained that the current approach is as follows: 

1. Farms with less than 3 months storage are required to meet the current 4 months storage requirement (unless by simple intervention measures, no. 2 below can be achieved). Compliance with the Silage, Slurry and Agricultural Fuel Oil (Wales) Regulations (SSAFO) can then be achieved using a Notice or a voluntary agreement, whichever approach is the most appropriate;
2. Between 3 and below 4 months storage the farmer is informed that there is insufficient storage. However, they are given until the implementation of the new regulations to comply (with the storage requirements of the new regulations). 
3. NRW officers will continue to use the SSAFO methodology for calculating storage for compliance. However, for future 5 months storage requirements, the farmer should use the methodology within the new regulations.
No SSAFO notices have so far been served on farms visited as part of this project. NRW is continuing to use the SSAFO methodology for calculating compliance with slurry storage requirements. In future, when calculating the 5 months storage requirement, the NVZ methodology will be used. 

Based on the visits undertaken to date, the majority of farms have less than the regulatory minimum of 4 months storage capacity.  Further work will be required to determine the exact proportion of farms with insufficient storage capacity. Data analysis will take place after the 350 farm visits have been completed.  

There was some delay in getting farm reports out to those farmers visited before Christmas due to uncertainties in relation to future regulatory requirements for slurry storage.  Some reports have now been sent out with the remaining farmers contacted by phone to explain the delay. Those farms presenting the highest potential risk of causing pollution are yet to be visited. This is because the emphasis has been on ensuring the new NRW officers are sufficiently competent and have gained enough experience prior to dealing with more difficult situations.  

Further training for NRW staff is being arranged by Nichola Salter (NRW). This will take place at the end February or March.  Some members of the WLMF sub-group have been contacted and asked to take part in the training sessions.  
During the subsequent discussion it was mentioned that West Country Rivers Trust have been undertaking farm advisory visits and have expressed an interest in making a presentation to the WLMF sub-group.  The Trust have developed a method for undertaking visualisations of environmental service provision across a catchment landscape through using models such as SCIMAP and Farmscoper to determine and demonstrate the benefits of any potential improvements in infrastructure and farm practice.  It was suggested that NRW should investigate what data they currently hold and ensure it is in a format that is useful for advising farmers. Data collected by NRW could be compared with other areas of the UK that have similar climates to parts of Wales so as to identify whether there are any similarities in the datasets.
AP8: Explore the potential to invite West Country Rivers Trust or a Welsh Rivers trust to attend a future WLMF Sub-Group Meeting (Lorna Davis/Stephen Marsh-Smith)

AP9: Afonydd Cymru to provide an example of a farm assessment report and circulate to the sub-group (Stephen Marsh-Smith, WEL)
6. Agricultural Pollution Statistics

Marc Williams explained that he had been working with NRW’s statistician to better understand the pollution incident data and identify trends.  The sub-group were shown a graph of the number of pollution incidents in relation to average rainfall in Wales.   The cumulative sum of incidents by year was compared to total annual rainfall which appeared to show a downward trend in incidents. This might not be true for all catchments and is only representative of the data that is currently available to NRW.  Further work needs to take place to establish any correlation between agri pollution incidents and rainfall.
More work on the incident data should be undertaken to look at individual catchments/regions rather than using an average rainfall figure for Wales. There are difficulties in accounting for other factors e.g. a higher proportion of pollution incidents may now be reported. It was suggested that if there are any positive messages regarding these initial findings that there should be some positive press to promote these.
The benefits arising from having water quality data available at a sub-catchment level were highlighted as part of the process of helping farmers understand their local water quality issues.  Water Framework Directive (WFD) monitoring sites are often sited at lower levels of a catchment (such as on main rivers) and don’t necessarily represent what’s happening in terms of water quality at a more local level in the upper reaches of the same catchment.
AP10: Establish whether there are any correlations in the incident data which could be used to promote positive messages (Marc Williams)

AP11: NRW to provide an update on WFD monitoring to the WLMF Sub-Group (Geraint Weber, NRW) 

AP12: Circulate existing notes and graph of agricultural pollution statistics to sub-group members (Marc Williams, NRW)
7. Bathing Water Classification 2018
The conclusions from a recent NRW briefing note on bathing water compliance were summarised for group members. During 2018, Wales achieved 100% bathing water compliance with EU standards across 104 bathing beaches. Of these, 78 were classed as ‘excellent’, 21 were ‘good’ and 5 were ‘sufficient.  The bathing water monitoring period is between 15 May-30 September with between 6-16 samples being taken during the season. 
Whitmore Bay (Barry Island) has now dropped from Excellent to Good. This has resulted in the loss of the ‘Blue Flag’ status in 2019.  In addition to water quality, a beach must meet other requirements to obtain the ‘Blue Flag’ status such as having public toilets, no dog walking on the beach etc.  Water samples are analysed for bacterial content rather than a general suite of chemical indicators  
AP13: Circulate NRW briefing note on bathing water compliance to the sub-group members (Marc Williams, NRW)
8. Farming Connect Agri-Pollution Delivery Programme
Sara Jenkins explained that 9 Sustainable Farming Events are to take place in January /February 2019. These will coincide with the new Sustainable Production Grant (SPG) application window.  A similar format will be used as during the previous sustainable farming events held last September. This will include a presentation from Keith Owen of Agriplan, together with a screening of the WLMF Sub-Group film on agricultural pollution etc.  
A total of 1987 applications for nutrient management planning (NMP) have now been made to Farming Connect. NMP’s will also be promoted at the forthcoming Sustainable Farming events. Sub-group members felt that it would be useful to know more about the outcomes arising from all of the NMP work carried out so far – and this would be a useful agenda item for a future meeting. 
AP14 – Provide a breakdown of existing Nutrient Management Plans/NMP requests by agricultural sector (Sara Jenkins, Menter-a-Busnes)
AP15 – Provide summary of how farmers have responded to advice given on nutrient management planning and place this on the agenda for a future sub-group meeting (Sara Jenkins, Menter-a-Busnes; Helen Haider, NRW)
A series of Farming for the Future events are also to take place for those farmers to access the Farm Business Grant (FBG).  Mentors will be speaking at these events to highlight how seeking advice via Farming Connect has helped them with their businesses.  Farmers who attended the last round of Sustainable Farming events can apply for the new round of the SPG.  It was noted that some farmers have yet to be notified as to whether they were successful at the EoI (expression of interest) stage of the SPG application process.  
AP16 – Investigate why some farmers have yet to be notified as to the outcome of the EoI stage of the most recent SPG round (Andrew Chambers)
Ian Roderick of the Schumacher Institute recently attended an Agrisgôp group meeting and is preparing a case study as part of the root cause analysis work he is undertaking for the WLMF sub-group.  Farming Connect are also working on farmer case studies and it was requested that they provide a summary for each case study with appropriate context, data and statistics.
AP17 – Provide summary of Farming Connect case studies relevant to agricultural pollution (Sara Jenkins)
Further discussion took place about the need for farmers across Wales to understand the new regulatory requirements on nutrient management. It was pointed out that farmers are often too busy running their businesses and struggle to find the time to undertake necessary on-farm improvements such as installing new guttering.  Afonydd Cymru have recently been helping farmers with the installation of measures designed to reduce pollution alongside providing advisory visits  

Farming Connect are currently preparing their work programme for 2019 and the sub-group was asked to provide further direction in relation to this. Discussion took place as to whether Farming Connect should continue to focus on the 28 waterbodies already identified or to expand the geographical coverage. The current focus is substantially on those catchments that are failing WFD requirements. It was suggested that some additional catchments should be identified, focussing on those that have the greatest number of pollution incidents rather than just on WFD performance.  

AP18: Identify a second tranche of catchments where Farming Connect can undertake further targeted work in 2019. Ideally by early February. (Geraint Weber, NRW)
9. Update on WLMF sub-group projects
Welsh Government funding was previously secured to support the WLMF sub-group. Some of this is now being used to take forward research projects relevant to delivering the recommendations within the interim report on agricultural pollution.  
The Nutrient Burdens project is looking at the loading of nutrients within catchments to identify whether soils are at saturation or whether there is potential to apply additional nutrients. The project specification was sent to four consultants before Christmas and the successful bidder will be identified week commencing 21st January. The data collation element of this project should be completed during this FY with a view to developing risk and opportunity maps during FY 2019/20.

The Schumacher Institute are continuing to work on the root cause analysis of agricultural pollution. Ian Roderick has spoken to a number of WLMF sub-group members and representatives of Blue Flag Farming as well as taking part in a Farming Connect workshop. NRW met with the contractor prior to Christmas and plan to review his draft analysis at the end of January. Ian Roderick will then be attending the WLMF sub-group meeting in March so as to present his draft analysis for comment and input from members.

Consultants have begun work on exploring the potential benefits of expanding the Pollution Prevention and Control (PPC) regulations for intensive agriculture beyond pigs and poultry. The data to develop this work is currently being collated for analysis and the project will be completed by the end of the financial year.
10. Update on Voluntary Approach to Nutrient Management 

Lorna Davis explained that NFU Cymru and the wider Project Steering Group have been working internally and with representatives from Blue Flag Farming to find out whether there are any tried and tested methods that are relevant in taking forward the voluntary initiative. NFU Cymru have been taking part in the ongoing discussions on the new agricultural regulations and want to develop ways of working with farmers that will enable a voluntary approach to be delivered within a changing regulatory landscape.  A review of the existing guidance available on nutrient management is also being undertaken.  
A bid has been made for funding to develop a physical model that will enable farmers to engage in a practical way during meetings about the concept of nutrient management. NFU Cymru need data from other organisations in order to construct a project specification that can go out to tender and will be meeting both Welsh Water and NRW very soon to discuss this. The model will display good and bad practise examples and will cover field management issues as well as farm buildings and other infrastructure.  The plan is to display the model at major shows, Farming Connect events etc and it will form part of the wider communications strategy.  
Some discussion took place regarding putting a value on the public benefits that on farm nutrient management can provide (e.g. woodland buffer strips also producing timber) and the various methods used to illustrate the financial savings that can be made by adopting good practices on farm.  Afonydd Cymru have been using SCIMAP to identify locations that are causing problems on farms that they have visited and to inform on-farm decision making. Farming Connect have also used worked examples during events to demonstrate the monetary savings that can be made on farm e.g. by undertaking clean and dirty water separation.  
AP19: NFU Cymru to email NRW and Welsh Government with details of the types of data sets to which they require access as part of developing the catchment model (Lorna Davis, NFU Cymru)
AP20: NRW to provide GIS data on WFD classifications, Farming Sectors, Pollution Incidents etc. that can help support the development of the Voluntary Approach to Nutrient Management Project (Brian Pawson, NRW)
11.  Arrangements for future sub-group meetings

It was suggested that Mike Baxter attend a future WLMF sub-group meeting to discuss the issue of waste farm plastics.  A recent episode from Countryfile showed a recycling plant in South Wales (with another plant in Dumfries) which converts waste plastic film from baling wrap into fence posts and damp-proof membranes.  The programme can be viewed here: https://www.bbc.co.uk/iplayer/episode/b0c0cdbz/countryfile-kent
It was suggested that someone from NRW could speak at a future sub-group meeting and explain the changes in water quality that have taken place over time within the 3% of Wales currently designated as a Nitrate Vulnerable Zone (NVZ).
11 February 2019 – WG Offices, Aberystwyth- potential speaker 1: Representative from the Scottish Environmental Protection Agency (SEPA) on the effectiveness of a catchment-based approach to tackling diffused pollution;  

11th March 2019- WG Offices, Aberystwyth - Potential speaker: Ian Roderick from the Schumacher Institute 
AP21: NRW to identify a speaker to provide an update on the impact of NVZ designation on water quality in Wales (Brian Pawson/Geraint Weber, NRW)
AP22: Complete previously circulated Meetomatic link so that all future sub-group meetings from April-December 2019 can be scheduled (All)
12. Minutes and Action Points (AP) from meeting on 12 December 
AP’s 5, 6, and 15 from the last meeting are still outstanding.
AP11 – Additional information is still required to complete the Action Plan.  There is an internal meeting on 21 Jan within NRW to try to allocate the outstanding actions.

AP13 – Some progress has been made in terms of taking forward engagement with the planning authorities, but this action is ongoing within NRW.

AP16 - The list of the members of the Wales Water Management Forum (WWMF) is still in draft.  Both the membership list and the terms of reference will be circulated as soon as possible. 
AP17 & AP18 – Some progress has been made within NRW on liaising with waste colleagues over the current issues around the disposal of agricultural waste plastics, but these actions are still ongoing.

AP23: Review notes and Action Points from the last WLMF Sub-Group meeting and send amendments to Helen Haider (All)

AP24: Translate and publish minutes from the last WLMF Sub-Group meeting on the NRW website (Helen Haider, NRW)
13. Update on relevant diary activities

Several members of the WLMF sub-group announced that they would be taking part in the forthcoming Local Inquiry into NRW’s proposals for new rod and net fishing byelaws.

14. AoB

Bernard Griffiths wished to place on record that the FUW was disappointed at the prospect of new agricultural regulations being introduced across Wales. FUW has been working with the other WLMF sub-group members in good faith to identify alternative means of reducing the risk of agricultural pollution. FUW was not part of the decision to introduce an all-Wales approach to nutrient management. This decision was made by Welsh Government.  Creighton Harvey of the Carmarthenshire Fishermen’s Federation wished for it to be recorded in response that we are all appreciative of the hard work within the forum of Bernard from FUW and Rachel from NFU over the last two years.  However, the decision to introduce the regulations would not have been based on the hard work done by Bernard and Rachel on this forum but on the reality on the ground. CFF have noticed very little change in the behaviour of farmers in the Tywi Valley over the last two years and they continue to spread slurry in inappropriate conditions in breach of the Code of Good Agricultural Practice (CoGAP). CFF have recently expressed their concerns in a letter to all Sub-Group members.

15. Presentation by Liz Franks (Hafren Dyfrydwy)
Liz Franks gave a presentation of Hafren Dyfrydwy (Severn Dee), including an overview of the company and the work they are now undertaking. The company was formed in 2017 when Severn Trent Water bought out Dee Valley Water.  The new company supplies 97,000 homes and 8,000 businesses and provides both waste and drinking water services.  Some 61% of the raw water comes from the river Dee catchment with the remainder comprising groundwater (30%), spring water (4%) and impoundment reservoirs (5%).
Hafren Dyfrydwy have gone into partnership with United Utilities to tackle the risk of pesticides ending up within their water supplies.  The River Dee provides 3 million people with water and has a high conservation status (2 Special Protection Areas or SPA and 3 Sites of Special Scientific Interest or SSSI).  The Dee basin is home to 500,000 people.  Hafren Dyfrydwy have a catchment management programme to reduce the risk of pesticide contamination. This includes the hiring of weed wipers, promoting the use of substitutes for metaldehyde slug pellets (e.g. ferric phosphate) and funding is also being provided for direct intervention measures (e.g. fencing).  Two advisors are undertaking the catchment work via the Welsh Dee Trust.  Chemcatchers are also being used by the advisors for 2-week periods. These absorb any pesticides present in watercourses.     

In future Hafren Dyfrydwy will pursue new work areas for the industry and will include actions to improve biodiversity and control invasive species.  The AMP7 work programme will include a biodiversity element and catchment management scheme designed to meet the new duties under the Environment (Wales) Act.  Also included within AMP7 programme will be a flagship partnership project on Lake Vyrnwy where the RSPB will be restoring peat bogs and removing coniferous plantations from within the catchment. An addition £2M has been secured from the Heritage Lottery Fund and Hafren Dyfrydwy are seeking opportunities to work in partnership with others to deliver improved biodiversity outcomes.

16. Presentation on PestSmart by Sarah Jones (Welsh Water)

Dwr Cymru Welsh Water (DCWW) are the only not for profit water company in the UK and have three million customers and 3000 employees.  They are responsible for 271,500km of water mains and, 36,000km of sewers within 116 catchments.  The company owns 5% of the land area within Wales and abstract 800 mega litres of water per day.  
The raw water challenges for DCWW are pesticides, nutrients, taste and odour, all of which involve different treatment requirements.  In recent years the company has experienced issues with grassland herbicides within their water intake which have been present at sub-toxic levels but are difficult to remove.  Root cause analysis work was undertaken to understand why these herbicides were present within the water intake and the primary cause was identified as the legacy of the wet weather in 2012. This allowed rushes to flourish to such an extent that they subsequently needed chemical treatment.  In 2015 the weed wiper trail was established as a response to this issue. This was coupled with the provision of best practise guidance in managing rushes, a pesticide disposal scheme and an agricultural advisory group. Subsequently, the weed wipers were hired 197 times in 4 years with a reduction of 4000 litres in the amount of MCPA being used by farmers.  Partly as a result of this programme, a total of 185 weed wipers were funded through the Welsh Government’s Farm Business Grant (FBG) during 2017-18.  

The disposal scheme was established to remove unwanted pesticides and herbicides via a confidential scheme targeting farmers, growers, foresters and land managers.  The scheme took place within six catchments from which 1662KG of waste pesticides and herbicides were removed and disposed of as hazardous waste via incineration.  
Due to its success, the PestSmart project is to be expanded into an all-Wales approach.  The plan is that over the next 2.5 years that Welsh Water will work through the supply chain and across sectors promoting new practises and smarter technologies and develop case studies.  It is possible that Welsh Water will also trial bracken control.     

Some discussion took place regarding the duty of chemical producers to sell their products responsibly as farmers sometimes cannot buy the volume they need with the products often being cheaper if bought in bulk.  

17. Presentation on Dee LIFE project bid by Helen Millband & Nichola Taylor (NRW)

An EU funded LIFE project for the River Dee is due to be submitted with a deadline of 31st January.  The main objective of the project is to restore a more natural river corridor and improve fish migration.  The speakers wanted input from WLMF sub-group members on the land management elements of the bid.  The bid relates to the main river Dee which is a Special Area of Conservation (SAC) plus the three main tributaries.  This is an England & Wales cross-border bid between NRW and the Environment Agency. It was noted that the LIFE fund can’t include any work already covered by other funding sources such as the RDP.  

The habitat condition of the River Dee is assessed every 6 years and is currently ‘unfavourable’.  The plan is to undertake work that will improve the ability of fish to move up and down river e.g. by in-river channel restoration and riparian habitat corridor improvements.  Additional land use measures adjacent to the river are also included as is the captive rearing of freshwater pearl mussels. The total cost of the proposed project is £6.7 million of which 60% will be provided by the LIFE fund and 40% through match funding.  Suitable sites on the River Dee for fish migration improvements and river restoration have already been identified.  
It is also anticipated that 6392m of road drains will be diverted and filtered through adjacent forestry plantations.  Conifer removal, drain maintenance and drain blocking are also planned.  Land management actions form part of the application including working with farmers and other catchment users to reduce losses of nutrients, sediments and chemicals. Septic tanks will also be examined. NRW’s existing Section 16 agreements will be reviewed and a number of additional events are being planned in order to promote good practise.  t is expected that 50% of targeted farms and catchment users will need to implement interventions to reduce nutrients, sediments and chemicals.  

Urban land management is also being included in the bid as there are a number large industrial sites on the Dee catchment.  The intention is to model the impacts of various interventions designed to reduce nutrient and sediment inputs using Farmscoper. It was suggested by WLMF sub-group members that links are made with the BRICS project as they are doing similar work regarding looking at the potential outcomes of similar types of interventions.  The proposed work programme to be included in the LIFE application will include the identification of potential sources of pollution (e.g. stock watering, lack of slurry storage etc) as well as possible solutions (e.g. clean and dirty water separation, use of cover crops etc).  
There are approximately 1600 farms in the Dee catchment which will need to be prioritised according to the risks of causing pollution.  Relevant risk factors could include existing NVZ designation, previous history of pollution incidents, proximity/connectivity to the Special Area of Conservation (SAC) etc.  Where field-based solutions are appropriate there is the potential to fund these via land management agreements.  
Some discussion then took place regarding a previous LIFE bid submitted by a member of the sub-group. This had been downscaled as European Commission staff felt there were other funding streams already available in order to tackle the issue of agricultural pollution. The value of talking to Commission staff over the telephone rather than relying only on emails was emphasized.  
18. Conclusions and Action Points from presentations

AP25: Circulate copies of presentations by Hafren Dyfrydwy, DCWW (Pestsmart) and NRW (Dee LIFE project) to WLMF sub-group members (Helen Haider, NRW)

AP26: Draft letter of endorsement from the WLMF sub-group for inclusion within the Dee LIFE bid (Helen Haider/Zoe Henderson, NRW)

	


Page 1 of 13
Page 13 of 13

